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NEW FOREST ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS
Minutes of the Meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils held in the NFDC 

Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA on 16 January 2020 at 7.00pm
Parish/Town Council




Name









Ashurst & Colbury




Caroline Hubbard

Boldre






Jo Humphreys

Bramshaw





Sue Bennison

Burley






Neal Martin
Brockenhurst





John Korbey – Vice Chairman
Denny Lodge





Eve Elcoate

East Boldre





Michael Husband

Fawley






Steve Postlethwaite

Godshill





Richard Fell
Lyndhurst





George Bisson – Chairman

Marchwood





Alison Hoare


Milford






Patricia Banks

Minstead





Richard Taylor 

Netley Marsh





Les Puttock 









Mike Welbourn


New Milton





Graham Flexman – Coordinator








Geoff Blunden


Ringwood





John Haywood

Sway






Peter Dance
New Forest District Council



Barry Rickman







Michael Harris








Brian Byrne

Nikki Swift
Sarah Jennings
Apologies:


Steve Avery





New Forest National Park

Bob Jackson





New Forest District Council


Malcom Wade





Hythe & Dibden


Vicky Eden





Woodgreen


Aaron Saunders




Fawley


David Crane





Damerham


Lynne Aggas





Breamore

 1.         Chairman’s Announcements
The Chairman welcomed 19 attendees from 17 local councils, plus Cllr Barry Rickman - Leader of NFDC, Cllr Michael Harris - NFDC Portfolio Holder, and Brian Byrne, Nikki Swift and Sarah Jennings from the Safer New Forest Partnership who will provide an update.
The Chairman paid tribute to Vendy Treagust, HALC Membership Services Officer who sadly passed away on 24th December 2019, following a courageous battle against cancer for over a year. Our deepest sympathies go out to her husband Stuart at this difficult time.  
The service is on Tuesday 21 January at 2.30 pm at the Oaks Crematorium, near Havant. Both Chairman and Vice-Chairman being directors of HALC will attend on behalf NFALC.
2.       
Minutes
The Minutes of the last meeting held on 17 October 2019 were approved by those present and were duly signed by the Chairman as a correct record.
2.a) 
NFDC – Cllr Barry Rickman provided a quick update on the Boundary Commission review.
3.       
Safer New Forest Partnership
The Chairman asked Brian Byrne and his team to update members on matters of interest. 
Brian said the Safer New Forest Partnership is made up of agencies such as NFDC, Hampshire Police, Hampshire Clinical Commissioning Group, Probation Service Hampshire Fire and Rescue Service. The key priorities for 2020/2021 will remain
Children at risk

Modern slavery & human trafficking

Drug & alcohol related harm

Domestic abuse 

Brian is tempted to add a fifth, being Partnership working. Their workplan will change this year, carrying out surveys of young people, as they want to be heard as far as their fears and apprehensions are concerned. The aim is to work together to reduce crime and anti-social behaviour, and to make the New Forest a safer place to live, work and visit.

Brian mentioned there was a difference between fear of crime and actual recorded crime. A reassurance factor is required, as 97-98% are satisfied it is a safe place to live. They will be looking at providing local information, running workshops for professionals, checking out vulnerability of persons, assessing opportunistic door crime and rogue traders.
The team continue to raise awareness and knowledge on each of these topics for the local community and residents of the New Forest, the Safer New Forest Partnership engaging with 10 local councils last year at various venues (eg local street markets) and will be undertaking similar activities this coming year including national awareness days such as
National child exploitation day - Wednesday 18 March 2020

The national child exploitation awareness day aims to highlight the issues surrounding child exploitation; encouraging everyone to think, spot and speak out against abuse and adopt a zero tolerance to adults developing inappropriate relationships with children or children developing inappropriate relationships with other children.

The Safer New Forest Partnership undertook community engagement events in 2019 seeking the views from members of the public regarding crime and disorder and anti-social behaviour. Following the success of the events, the Partnership will be undertaking community events during 2020 and are keen to engage with local communities at
 
Ringwood Market – Wednesday 22 July 2020

Hythe Market – Tuesday 28 July 2020

New Milton Market – Wednesday 5 August 2020

Lymington Quay – Tuesday 11 August 2020

Totton Precinct – Wednesday 19 August 2020

4.        
New Forest National Park
Steve Avery provided the following written update that the Co-ordinator read out.

· We’re currently consulting on an updated Habitat Mitigation Scheme which opened on 8 January and runs until 19 February (6 weeks). The Scheme, in the form of a new Supplementary Planning Document, sets out how new development can mitigate the impacts of additional people using the Forest for recreation. The level of developer contributions for new housing will rise from £1,250 per dwelling (set in 2012) to £3,512 under the new scheme. More information be found on our website.

· We were pleased to adopt the new Hythe and Dibden Neighbourhood Plan at our last Authority meeting (18 December 2019). The New Milton Neighbourhood Plan is to be reported to our Authority meeting next week (23 January) which we are supporting. 

· Other items to be discussed at next week’s Authority meeting include the NPA declaring a climate and nature emergency and how the NPA is responding to the Landscapes Review (Glover Report). The papers should be published tomorrow when they can be viewed on our website.

· The next round of quadrant meetings starts on 30 January (North East), 26 February (SE) and 9 March (NW). Date for SW quadrant tbc.

· Two important bills are going through Parliament at the moment, the Agriculture and Environment Bills. These will include measures that are likely to have a great influence on the future of the Forest, such as new environmental land management schemes (to replace the current EU subsidies for farmers and landowners).

5.
Climate Change
The Chairman referred to Appendix 2, NALC document previously circulated, which was noted by members, especially the 10 tips to tackle Climate Change.

6.
Climate Change Legislation
The Chairman referred to Appendix 3, SLCC document previously circulated, which was noted by members, especially the Environment Bill and Future Homes Standard. 

7.
Countryside Access
The Co-ordinator referred to controlling access and introducing an Open Access Policy. Open access land is land where you do not have to stay on linear routes and pathways. You can walk freely and on all types of access land. There are many public open spaces with streams and muddy areas, so take care if you are walking in an unfamiliar area. 
You can also experience other informal activities such as bird watching, enjoying wildlife, picnicking, photography and running on our public open spaces, but some things are not permitted, such as camping, lighting fires, swimming, fishing, metal detecting, releasing balloons or lanterns, dog fouling - or taking anything from the land (other than dog fouling). 

Whether walking or riding, advice is to keep to main tracks and keep dogs on close leads during the ground bird nesting season between 1 March - 31 July, to avoid disturbing rare birds. You must always keep dogs under close control near open waterways.

The Countryside and Rights of Way Act 2000 allows for certain restrictions to be placed on open access land. Some areas are “exempt” from access rights. These include land within 20 metres of a dwelling, arable land, active quarries or landfill sites / railway lines.

8. 
Countryside Code
The Coordinator referred to Appendix 4, previously circulated. The Code says we should protect the natural environment. We all have a responsibility to protect the countryside now and for future generations, so the Code states don’t harm animals, birds, plants or trees and try to leave no trace of your visit. When out with your dog, make sure it is not a danger or nuisance to farm animals, horses, wildlife or other people.


The Coordinator likened the Countryside Code to a Highway Code for the countryside.
9.
Poisonous Plants
The Chairman referred to Appendix 5, previously circulated, being a list provided by the Dogs Trust of dangerous plants and how to avoid them. 

The Coordinator explained that following an incident with water hemlock at Long Meadow, signs have been placed around various Town Council sites, warning owners of the dangers of certain plants, including hemlock which was also recently found on the beach at Highcliffe. Owners are advised to keeps dogs under close control near open waterways.
10.
Any Other Business


Various items were discussed by members, including the following items of interest:
NFDC are looking at how household waste is collected and recycled and is seeking the views of residents until 14 February 2020 with researchers working on behalf of NFDC knocking on doors to invite householders to answer a short survey on the waste and recycling service.

The survey, of around 1,100 New Forest residents, is being carried out for us by MEL Research. Householders will be asked to answer a brief series of questions about the current service and their priorities for recycling and waste collection. Councillor Hoare said:

"I would like to ask residents who receive a visit from the survey teams to give a few minutes of their time to help us better understand people's priorities for household waste and recycling in the district. We are looking in detail at how we collect residents' waste and recycling and hearing people's views is essential as we develop our new Waste Strategy. We want to know what they value about the current service and where they would like us to develop the service in future. Our aim is to reduce the impact on the environment so we are committed to helping residents to reduce their household waste and recycle as much as they can."

In December 2018, Central Government released "Our Waste, Our Resources: A Strategy for England." Many of the measures proposed in this new national strategy will have an impact on how all councils collect waste and recycling. These measures will be considered alongside the results of the residents' survey and further research and analysis, to develop a new Waste Strategy that will set out the way that we deal with household waste and recycling in the New Forest in the future. 
Cllr Hoare added, "Once we have considered all the key factors, a draft Waste Strategy will be produced. If this document contains significant changes, there will be an approval process through Cabinet and a period of public consultation later in the year."
Four new NFDC electric vehicles will be on the roads of the New Forest from early in the New Year. Two of the efficient, zero-emission vehicles will be used by two members of NFDC cleaning team who look after 24 public toilet blocks across the district. The others will transport two of our car park enforcement officers between the locations they patrol. The new vehicles will replace older diesel vans, helping to reduce emissions as they travel daily between the district's towns and villages.

Councillor Hoare said: "Across the council we are looking at ways of reducing our environmental impact. As part of that, we asked the Energy Saving Trust to carry out an audit of our vehicle fleet to see which may be suitable for alternative fuel vehicles. We have acted on Trust's recommendation to initially purchase a small number of electric vehicles which will have an immediate impact on reducing our emissions and will allow us to assess which of our services could make use of electric vehicles in future. We have installed four electric charging points for the new vehicles at its depot in Lymington, in addition to the one already in use at its offices in Lyndhurst. The model of van chosen is expected to do up to 100 miles on one charge. The drivers will also be trained in how to use their vehicles most economically to maximise the distance that can be travelled.”

"Going forward," continued Cllr Hoare, "we aim to purchase electric vehicles whenever possible when council vehicles are due for replacement. And across the council we are actively supporting our employees to make fewer journeys by providing the technology to work remotely." The public can already make use of electric vehicle charging points in NFDC Fordingbridge and Ringwood car parks and another 26 charging points will be installed in nine more NFDC car parks during 2020. 
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Neal Martin referred to Forestry England chopping down up to 220 trees at Slap Bottom, near Burley.
The scheme is to protect valuable heath from encroachment of woodland. But residents and parish councillors argue that climate change makes this the wrong time to be felling trees, and it will lose other types of habitat. New Forest West MP Sir Desmond Swayne was one of those who spoke out against the felling during the general election, saying it was “crazy”. He persuaded environment secretary Theresa Villiers to pause work while he talked to Forestry England.
Forestry England (formerly Forestry Commission) had the approval of environment regulator Natural England as part of necessary management of the New Forest and its internationally important and protected landscapes. Sir Desmond blamed the row on a failure by Forestry England to consult properly but said Bruce Rothnie, the agency’s deputy surveyor for the New Forest, had now agreed to meet with the parish council.
“If you have all these people saying it’s good for climate change and the Forest then surely someone could have sold that to Burley Parish Council,” Sir Desmond said. Several members objected to this deforestation, with Cllr Michael Harris referring to the area “becoming more like New Field than New Forest”.
NFDC will have a new plan to shape work over the next four years with their 'Community Matters' Corporate Plan and the draft document is available for comment until 31 January.

Cllr Barry Rickman said "Community Matters focuses on the challenges faced and it is these that have shaped the commitments and priorities within the plan. The plan focuses on tackling the accelerating impact of climate change, new approaches to providing more homes for local people, maintaining the unique and special qualities of the environment, improving health and wellbeing, and economic prosperity. This is an important document as it will shape decision making, how we spend the budget, and ultimately what work our officers do on the ground." The document includes priorities for 2020 to 2024 together with eight areas, or 'commitments':

· Delivering a prosperous New Forest and putting our community first 

· Encouraging development that meets local needs and enhances the environment 

· Creating balanced communities and housing options that are affordable and sustainable 

· Keeping our communities safe and listening to their needs 

· Enabling service provision and ensuring value for money for the council taxpayer 

· Improving the health and wellbeing of our community 

· Working to tackle climate change and enhancing our special environment 

· Helping local businesses to grow and prosper (Economic development)

Next Meeting

The next meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils will be held on Thursday 23 April 2020 at 7.00pm in the Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA. 
There being no further business to discuss, the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and closed the Meeting at 8.20 pm.            
Chairman
Date
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